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                  Chairmanôs Corner 

No.... Iôm not going to subject you to any more Shakespeare. But I will record 

the fact that once again our Reunion and AGM at the Falcon in Stratford-on-

Avon was a tribute to the organisation and hard work of Len Wood, Richard 

Harcourt and Dave Croft. If there were any hitches they were all hidden from 

the Chairman. 

There were two highlights; the first being the attendance of at least four ófirst 

timersô, a couple of whom were in their early 80ôs! It made it all worthwhile to 

be able to say to one of them (John Rutland) ï ñDo you remember a guy called 

Harry Holloway?ò and to be able to link them up for the first time in over 50 

years. That process was repeated over and over again and resulted in a fair bit of 

lemonade to be spilt! Equally inspriring was the óAfter Dinnerô presentation 

given by Sallie Hammond who travelled all the way from London, Ontario, Canada for the occasion. Her 

account of the exploits of Squadron Leader Arthur Scarf, how he was awarded the Victoria Cross and her 

own family links to the episode held everyone in awe in that little old Butterworth could have been involved 

in such daring deeds. Her story followed on perfectly from the talk about the Malayan Volunteer Air Force 

given by Rosemary Fell three years ago. The Association thanked Sallie with the presentation of a RAF 

Butterworth plaque and Honorary Membership of the Association; having flown from Canada for the 

occasion our gesture felt most inadequate. 

The AGM went off smoothly with the same committee being re-elected en-bloc. In addition Don Donovan 

was formally elected to the committee as OC RAFBPA Shop!. Everyone seemed happy with events and the 

activities of the Committee. Perhaps a notable achievement was the finding of new members through an 

unexpected channel of advertising arising from a remark made on National TV on Remembrance Sunday by 

David Dimbleby when he said ñNow for the first time a wreath is being laid by the RAF Butterworth and 

Penang Association.ò The Association wreath centres were never intended as a recruiting tool, but they have 

been very effective! One remark from a newcomer was particularly memorable ï ñ Iôve been a member of 

many organisations and Iôm most impressed that we have a committee that knows what it is doing and gets 

on with the job.ò (Carry on chaps!) 

REMEMBRANCE PARADE ï London 9
th
 November (2014). I expect we will be offered places in the 

Remembrance Parade at the Cenotaph in London on Sunday 9
th
 November. We have three participants so 

far, but if anyone else wishes to attend and march in the parade please contact me straight away on 01228-

674553. Similarly, if you are taking part in a local remembrance event and are financing a wreath yourself, 

please contact Don Donovan (no telephone number available at the time of going to the printers) and he will 

send you a wreath centre free of charge. 

FEAF MEMORIAL BENCH ï Members will wish to know that the original wooden FEAF Memorial bench 

at the National Arboretum is to be replaced in June with a new bench made of black recycled plastic. Funded 

jointly with the RAF Changi and Seletar Associations, the replacement bench should outlive all of us 

without needing maintainance or repainting. Our Memorial also gets a mention in the commentary on the 

óroadtrainô tour of the Arboretum. 

RAFBPA ï 20 years on. ï Believe it or not, August 2016 will mark the 20
th
 anniversary of the formation of 

the RAF Butterworth and Penang Association. Your committee is seeking ideas as to how we should mark 

the occasion, such as shall we delay the 2016 Reunion and AGM until the anniversary weekend, should we 

meet somewhere special, should we invite the chairmen of other associations to join us, should we have an 

Not of an age, but for all time 
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entertainer or guest speaker etc? If you have any thoughts on this please let one of the committee know, also 

should you have any ideas for persuading more members to attend the reunions? 

Finally, may I wish everyone all the best for the coming months. Hopefully weôll have some sort of a 

summer. Keep safe and smiling! 

                            

An excellent reunion, I think I can say for all who attended that it was very enjoyable and that the Falcon 

Hotel in Stratford on Avon seems to be a pretty good venue.  Our guest speaker was 

Sallie Hammond, accompanied by her husband Alex. Sallie gave a talk on the subject of 

Arthur Scarf VC and 62 Squadron when based at RAF Alor Star up to the time of the 

Japanese invasion of Malaya in late 1941. Her father was a close friend of óPongoô Scarf 

and also was in action against the enemy on the retreat to Singapore. Sallieôs well 

received talk was the result of many months of preparation conducted via e-mail and a 

first run with the Stratford-on-Avon Rotarians before the talk to RAFBPA members. As a result of this talk 

to the Rotarians Tony Parrini received an e-mail informing him that there was also a pre-war connection 

between Arthur Scarf and Stratford as he held a position with what is now the NFU Mutual, with its HQ 

based in  Stratford. The WW2 memorial plaque in the town displays his name for all to see.  

I also wish to thank the following members for their invaluable help with the production of the newsletter. 

Laurie Bean for proof reading the newsletter. It is so easy to let errors slip past when reading your own work 

and Laurie spots my mistakes before the newsletter goes to print. Len Wood for his part in organising the 

printing and distribution of the newsletter to members who receive the óhardô copy.  Bob Margolis for his 

help throughout the year and for photographing, by request, throughout the reunion, also Richard Harcourt 

for his photographs from the reunion, and for the copy of a lengthy official document entitled Report on the 

Air Operations during the campaign in Malaya and Netherlands East Indies from 8
th
 December 1941 to 12

th
 

March 1942. Thanks go also to those members who have contributed articles and/or news clips, and to those 

who will be doing so in the next year. Thanks also to members who have contributed memorabilia at the 

reunion for the archives. These include Bill Wardle who presented a jungle survival matches holder/striker, 

a copy of the book Malaya (we now have two copies in the archives) and a copy of the souvenir booklet of 

the unveiling ceremony of the Battle of Britain Window at Rolls-Royce, Derby on 11
th
 January 1949. I also 

have from Bill  a typed list of hotels and bars, etc in both Butterworth and Penang that were in-bounds in 

1956. A Souvenir Programme of the June 1958 Penang Festival was also presented to the archives by Robert 

Barrett and John Gibson loaned his photo album containing a number of cartoons relating to his time at 

Butterworth to be scanned for the archives...an example appears on page 10, and others will follow in future 

issues.  

Margaret and I received an invitation to attend an ordination service at Coventry Cathedral on Sunday 29
th
 

June. You might wonder why I have mentioned it, but it is where a RAF Bristol Belvedere helicopter, in a 

very delicate operation, placed the flèche and sculpture in position on the roof of the newly constructed 

cathedral in 1962. The techniques developed for this task had relevance for later operational tasks in the Far 

East, the movement of radar equipment to the top of Penang Hill being one of them. So you know what I 

was thinking about during the ordination service! 

Finally it was (pleasantly) suggested by one of those named above that I should take an occasional break 

from RAFBPA interests (or a similar suggestion!). What a good idea. I thought a short holiday on the Isle of 

Capri might be just the thing, more so as my service colleagues in the 60ôs seemed to value the idea of a 

possible detachment to Capri, despite the only duty available being very labour intensive.                                                    

Tony Parrini  (Chairman, RAFBPA) 

 From the Editor  

Dave Croft 
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World War 1 and the Battle of Penang, and beyond! 

On August 4
th

 1914, Great Britain declared a state of war existed between herself and Germany. On 

the 28
th

 October 1914, the German Imperial Navy cruiser SMS Emden sailed into Penang harbour 

and caused havoc!  

With 2014 being the 100
th
 anniversary of the start of WW1, the Battle of Penang is remembered in this issue 

although it happened  many years before there was to be a RAF presence in the Far East. Later in the war 

one of the major participants, HMAS Sydney, was to play a significant part in the role of the newly formed 

RAF, but we start with the 28
th
 October 1914 event when the German Imperial Navy cruiser, SMS Emden 

sailed into Penang harbour and sank the Russian warship Zhemchug (Pearl) causing a heavy loss of life. On 

leaving the harbour the Emden exchanged fire with the French destroyer Mousquet (Musket), sinking the 

vessel at the harbour entrance, again with a heavy loss of life.          

 

On the 9
th
 November 1914, the Emdenôs luck ran out at the Cocos Islands when she exchanged gun fire with 

the Royal Australian Navy light cruiser HMAS Sydney and was beached on North Keeling Island. Of the 

survivors from the Emden most, including the captain, Karl von Muller, were made POWôs although a small 

number were ashore on Deception Island destroying the cable station at the time and were missed. They 

escaped by commandeering a battered schooner and sailing it to Padang (Sumatra) where they boarded a 

View of Penang harbour from the Butterworth side 

Geof  Myatt 
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German ship and travelled to Turkey. From there they had a long overland journey to Germany, arriving 

seven months after leaving the Cocos Islands.  

After the war, in memory of the 28
th
 October 1914 attack, the Penang Cenotaph was proposed with the 

official laying of the foundation stone (below) taking place on the 11
th
 November1928 with a parade of the 

3rd Battalion of the Straits Settlements Volunteer Force (Penang and Province Wellesley Volunteer Corps) 

and Sikh Police.  

 

Changing sides: HMAS Sydney features again in the story when towards the end of WW1, HMAS Sydney 

was in home waters (Great Britain) and fitted with a fixed (but revolvable) aircraft launching platform. On 

the 8
th
 December 1917, whilst at Scapa Flow, a Sopwith Pup was the first aircraft to take off from an 

Australian naval ship. Proving the concept was workable the Sopwith Pup was replaced with a Sopwith 

Camel and the revolving ramp was brought into use enabling the aircraft to be launched without the ship 

having to line up into the wind                                                      

On 1 June 1918, (Flight) Lieutenant A. C. Sharwood of the Royal Air Force, formerly of the Royal Naval 

Air Service (upto 31
st
 March 1918), flying Sopwith Camel N6783, took off from HMAS Sydney and 

accompanied by aircraft N6756 from HMAS Melbourne (flown by Flight Lieutenant L B Gibson RAF), 

went to  intercept three German seaplanes in the Heligoland Bight.  Flt Lt Gibson lost the aircraft he was 

chasing but Flt Lt Sharwood, after a chase of 60 miles, was able to account for one of the seaplanes. On his 

return he was forced to make a sea landing alongside HMS Sharpshooter where he was rescued from his 

aircraft, which was later recovered by HMS Canterbury.  

Overleaf are pictures showing the rotating platform arrangement on board HMAS Sydney in 1918 and the 

recovery of an aircraft from the sea, possibly Flt Lt Sharwoodôs aircraft following the engagement with 

enemy aircraft on the 1
st
 June 1918.   

11 November 1928 
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National Memorial Arboretum  

 

 

  

Top left                      

Rotating aircraft launching 

platform on HMAS 

Sydney. 

Top right                   

Aircraft launching! 

Left                                 

Believed to be the 

recovery of N6783 by 

HMS Canterbury, 1
st
 June 

1918.  

 

The guest speaker at our 2014 reunion, Sallie Hammond, talked of 

her father, S/Ldr Harley Boxall and his close friend S/Ldr Arthur 

Scarf VC when they were with 62 Squadron in Malaya at the start of 

the 1941 Japanese invasion. This talk is the result of Tony Parrini 

mentioning a few years ago of a Victoria Cross recipient from 

Butterworth, and the Arthur Scarf story took off from there. Out of 

interest Tony visited the National Memorial Arboretum in April to 

make enquiries in relation to this VC award and through the ever 

helpful staff at the NMA he found that tree number 17-118 was 

ŘŜŘƛŎŀǘŜŘ ǘƻ !ǊǘƘǳǊ {ŎŀǊŦ ±/Σ ōŜƛƴƎ ƻƴŜ ƻŦ ŀ ƎǊƻǳǇ ƻŦ ǘƘǊŜŜ Ψw!C ±/Ω 

ǘǊŜŜǎΦ hŦ ǘƘŜ ƻǘƘŜǊ ±/ΩǎΣ ²ƛƴƎ /ƻƳƳŀƴŘŜǊ IǳƎƘƛŜ 9ŘǿŀǊŘǎ ǿŀǎ 

Station Commander of RAF Kula Lumpur 1945-1947. 
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General RAFBPA News and Short Stories 

The Association extends a warm welcome to the following new members:                                              

Gordon Rose. F/Sgt Supplier/Air Movements Controller, Butterworth April 1967 to September 1968 (was 

listed in Issue 38, e-copy only).                                     

Barrie Gough. Cpl RAF Police, 1969 ï 1971.                                                  

Robert Simmonds. Sgt Flight Engineer, 103 Squadron, 1966 ï 1968                            

David J Daly, SAC Instrument Fitter, 110 squadron, 1962 - 1064                                                                        

RAF Penang 1971 ï the last 19.                                           

The following correspondence was sent to Tony Parrini  late January and was held over for printing in the 

newsletter for any further communication from the sender Brian Peacock. In the e-mail, the sender said he 

was writing on behalf of his father, Sgt Bryan Peacock (MT Section), who served óin Penang from 1970 ï 

71, and is in possession of a tankard engraved ñ RAF Penang ï the last 19ò. He was accompanied by my 

mother and I recall we had a MQ in Glugor Close. I attended the British Army Childrenôs School in Minden 

until it closed and I was sent back to the UK early to boarding school. I had my tonsils removed in RAAF 

Hospital Butterworth in 1971. My father left the RAF in 1977 after 22 yearséô                              

Tonyôs reply was as follows: óI also have a óLast ï 19ô Selangor pewter tankard (page 27) and remember 

your father by name. I was Fg Off i/c Supply Flight at the end and my task was to clear the decks at Western 

Hill, Glugor and Butterworth, including the disposal of vehicles. If your father was on the last trip out to the 

aircraft at Bayan Lepas Airport, he might remember the Station Commanders black Ford Zephyr leading a 

white RAF coach, with the RAF ensign across the front, driving down to the airport and the vehicles being 

handed over to the buyer.ô  

Issue 38.                                            

Tony Blankley has responded to two features that appeared in the last issue of óEastwardô. Tony writes 

óThanks for the newsletter, talk about a blast from the past! I have the photo of the Hornet on page two in 

my own album. It is one of several taken (by myself I think) in ASF at Butterworth, marking the last Hornet 

to complete major servicing in April 1955. The decision had been taken by the powers that be that they 

should all be scrapped owing to the fact that they depended on glue joints for their structural integrity, and in 

the warm damp Malayan climate it was impossible to guarantee that integrity. I have another series of 

photographs taken shortly after, depicting the departure of the entire squadron for their final resting place at 

Seletar.                                             

I knew Reg Latimer, Neilôs father, very well and have a picture of his dad with a group in front of a Venom, 

which I would be pleased to forward him a copy of should he wish?                                     

The item from Don Brereton on Dave Martin and the Skynotes band really took me back. I was a founder 

member of the Skynotes along with Cpl Pete Kirkland (piano) and Cpl Frank Shean (alto sax). We played 

our first gig for the Officers Mess 1953 Christmas Ball, and I have the photo to prove it! I remained with the 

band throughout my tour until March 1956. The personnel of the band changed over the years and I have a 

series of photos covering the period showing the band performing at various venues. In addition to playing 

at the various venues  on the Base we were also in great demand with the planters clubs, ranging from Alor 

Star and Sungei Patani in the north to Taiping in the south. There was also a memorable bash on, I think, 

Boxing Day 1955 at Tanjong Bungah, but the details of that are somewhat hazy! I also remember Dave 

Martin and our reunion at Stamford (my home town). The ex-Butterworth man we were going to meet was 

my old mate Gerry Goddard (Cpl A/F 33 Squadron), who unfortunately died about five years ago, and I 

could fill a book with the trials and tribulations of running that Jowett Javelin. Finally, and unfortunately, the 

name Don Brereton does not ring any bells, but Iôm very grateful to Don for bringing back many happy 

memories.ô 
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RAF Butterworth Dance Band                                        

John Gibson wrote in about a band that was formed to play at officersôs parties in the 1950ôs: óThe band 

was (formed) to play at officerôs parties. I had been in the station band at Hednesford playing the violin 

during square bashing, so I was approached to play something when a Butterworth dance band was mooted. 

The only stringed instrument they could find was a double bass, so I had to learn to play it, at the cost of 

severe blisters on my fingers from plucking the bass.                                        

My memory insists we learned only five tunes since we reckoned that once we had played all five they (the 

officers) would be so drunk they wouldnôt notice if we started playing the five again! The only other name I 

can remember is a Cpl Sheen (a Cpl Frank Shean is mentioned by Tony Blankley, above).                

My other activities at Butterworth were cricket ( I was captain of the station team) and hockey and we went 

to Singapore to play in the RAF Malaya championships. We travelled down by train and were issued with 

rifles, and actually used them, when the train was ambushed. We returned by Valetta, and arriving at 

Butterworth the pilot cheerfully informed us that the undercarriage wouldnôt come down, so we had to belly 

land! An excitement we could have done without.ô  

 

Fish and Pees No, not a spelling mistake! In his book Sunderland over Far-Eastern Seas, Group Captain 

Derek Empson recounts an evening dining with French naval officers at their base a few miles from Saigon. 

After dinner the officers continued the evening out in the garden, which contained an ornamental pond with 

carp, and where the French officers relieved themselves in the pond...it appeared to be  a local custom!    

RAF Butterworth Dance Band 

John Gibson 


